May 5, 2009

Chancellor Joel Klein
Office of the Chancellor
New York City Department of Education
52 Chambers Street
New York, NY 10007

Sharon Greenberger
President and CEO

School Construction Authority of NYC

30-30 Thomson Avenue

Long Island City, NY 11101

Dear Chancellor Klein and President Greenberger:
I write to express my sincere concerns regarding an outstanding Freedom of Information Law (“FOIL”) request of both the Department of Education (DOE) and School Construction Authority (SCA). Recently, a DUMBO citizen and member of Brooklyn’s Community Board #2, requested information from your agencies regarding the decision to allocate $43 million for a new public middle school in District 13 and the resulting site selection process.
Unfortunately, DOE ignored the request and SCA has provided limited disclosure as it relates to the request. It is the opinion of Robert Freeman, Executive Director, New York State Committee on Open Government that the refusal to fully disclose documents related to this matter represents a violation of the FOIL. The original FOIL request was made in late December. An appeal was mailed in early March. According to FOIL, both DOE and SCA have effectively denied access to records that should be accessible to the public.
I respectfully request that all documents be released relevant to: the decision to reverse course and declare a need for a new public middle school in District 13 despite claims to the opposite in June 2008; the underlying and supporting material to DOE’s Five-Year Capital Plan released in November that budget out $43 million for “Project #1 @ Dock St.” and forecast a need for a new middle school in District 13; negotiations with the Dock Street developer prior to the May 2008 term sheet representing a “best and final offer”; and all due diligence relating to the alternative sites located at existing buildings. 

I respectfully request that these documents be turned over to the community member and the City Council at least one week in advance of the May 21st hearing of the Council Land Use Committee, at which the Committee is expected to review the Dock Street DUMBO project in question.  
As I have contended both in private and public, absent a truly diligent site search that examines the cost-effectiveness of alternative locations for a middle school in Downtown Brooklyn, neither the Council nor the public will have the necessary information to assess the prudence of the Dock Street proposal. It is my belief that without evidence of such an analysis, Committee members and the Council will have no option but to vote “no.”  

Thank you for your time and cooperation in this matter.  

Sincerely, 

David Yassky

Council Member, 33rd District

Cc: Amanda Burden, Chair and Director, City Planning Commission

      Dennis Walcott, Deputy Mayor for Education & Community Development
      Hon. Christine Quinn, Speaker of the City Council
      Hon. Melinda Katz, Chair of Land Use Committee

      Hon. Tony Avella, Council Member

